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Senator WONG: We were talking about the cleaning contract. I think the evidence was there was a variation. 
I do not know whether you have been able to confirm that. 

Mr Skill: We have. There was a variation in 2012 which varied the scope of the contract and allowed Limro 
to pay in accordance with the cleaning staff conditions, as stated at the time. 

Senator WONG: Does that mean that additional moneys were paid under the contract or that they got the $2 
per hour pay increase? 

Mr Skill: No, I understand the scope of the services to be provided under the contract was varied to allow 
Limro to make savings to be able to afford the extra funds. 

Senator WONG: So the contract was varied in a way that enabled Limro to pay additional money. 
Mr Skill: Correct and we are trying to get hold of a copy of that variation so that we can table it for you. 
Senator WONG: If you could, that would be useful.

Answer 

In April 2010 Limro wrote to DPS advising that Limro Cleaning Services had signed the Clean Start 
Union Collective Agreement 2009 effective from 1 January 2010. Under this agreement the Parliament 
House cleaners received an initial pay rise of between 5.75% and 10.68% depending on the shifts 
worked. In subsequent years the increases ranged from 4% to 6.5%, again dependent on the shifts 
worked.

Limro requested a variation to the contract to reflect these increased labour costs and calculated the 
total cost of the increases at $664,000.00 over the life of the agreement from 1 January 2010 to 
30 June 2013. 

DPS wrote to Limro and advised that ‘in the current contract the only provision for cost increase relates 
to the annual CPI increases and any changes to the contract will have to be agreed to by both parties. 
While DPS has not received additional funds to cover cost increases associated with Clean Start, in 
accordance with Section of the Fair Work Principles DPS is prepared to consult with its suppliers to 
consider appropriate contract variations on a case-by-case basis.’

Limro was asked to identify areas where the current contract could be varied without compromising the 
overall quality of the cleaning, e.g. the frequency of some jobs. These items would then be priced and 
used to find savings to assist Limro in offsetting the increased labour costs.  

Subsequently, following of meetings with Limro during 2011, a list of cleaning items that could be 
reduced in frequency, or removed from the statement of requirement, and the resultant savings was 
identified. The identified changes equated to a saving of $65,749.69 per annum to Limro Cleaning 
Services, which was to be used to fund staff pay increases. 

A Deed of Variation reflecting these changes was signed by DPS and Limro in February 2012.The 
Deed of Variation with Limro is attached; This variation was for a reduction of services only. The value 
of the contract did not change and therefore gazettal on AusTender was not undertaken. 


















